D 46
USE OF RESOURCES SCRUTINY PANEL,  2nd February 2012


PRESENT: Councillor Smith (Chair) 

Councillors Bates, Blagbrough (substitute for Councillor Taylor), Coombs, Kirton, Marshall MBE, Wardhaugh
51 MINUTES

IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel held on 12th January 2012 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

52 CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S OFFICE THIRD REVENUE MONITORING REPORT 2011/12

The Chief Executive submitted a written report which provided an update on the Chief Executive’s overall revenue monitoring position for the 2011/12 financial year.  The Chief Executive’s/Deputy Chief Executive’s total net service controlled budget for 2011/12 was currently £18.63m.  Overall, no over or underspends were projected, however there were a number of areas where there were budget pressures in the current year and action was being taken to contain these within current overall budgets.

Members commented on the following issues:

· What were the changes in financial arrangements within former traded services?  In response, Officers advised that former traded services had had no historical budget in the past, these services had set charges and retained their costs within their budget.  The budget had since been transferred and would now be bound by the same rules as other services. 

· Whilst the long term sickness levels were being managed within Democratic and Partnership Services, would it be possible to recruit to staff posts rather than employ agency staff?  In response, Officers advised that work was ongoing with Human Resources to manage sickness rates and reduce costs.  However, it was difficult to recruit on short term contracts and work was ongoing to tackle the situation.

· What was the position in respect of Legal staff in other local authorities?  Would it not be possible to buy and share Legal staff with other authorities?  In response, Officers advised that other local authorities were in a similar position to Calderdale in respect of the shortage of Legal staff.  It would be possible to share resources if all the West Yorkshire Authorities were fully staffed.  Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell advised that the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services had been looking at a QS for Legal Services and had been investigating the possibility of shared services and a Solicitor’s Advocate who would work across West Yorkshire.  Further information on this work would be included in the report on Shared Services which has been scheduled to be submitted to this Panel at a future meeting.
· How long would the freeze on recruitment be held.  In response, Officers advised that any posts which had been frozen would be held until the end of the budget period and would then be deleted.  Some posts within Democratic and Partnership Services would also be deleted to help contain their overspend.
· Does the income received from Pennine Housing 2000 cover their costs?  In response, Officers advised that the income received from Pennine Housing 2000 did cover their costs however, the reduced income in other areas of Legal Services needed to be dealt with.

IT WAS AGREED that the report be noted.

53 REVENUE BUDGETS 2012/13 TO 2013/14 – CABINET PROPOSALS FOR CONSULTATION TO 2014/15
The Head of Democratic and Partnership Services submitted a written report which asked Members to consider the Cabinet’s draft budget proposals which had been adopted for the purpose of any necessary consultation at a meeting of the Cabinet held on 16th January 2012.  The proposals had been referred to Scrutiny Panels for consideration and the responses to the consultation would be considered by Cabinet on 13th February 2012 for recommendation to a meeting of Budget Council on 27th February 2012.

Councillor T Swift, Deputy Leader, attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  He advised that the Council’s medium term financial strategy required budget savings of £3.4m in 2013/14 and £13m in 2014/15 and future years.  This was as well as the savings which had already been achieved.  Some of the savings identified did not come into fruition until year three, however, if savings could be made earlier than year three then this would be done.  There would be substantial uncertainties from 2013 as a result of the changes to Business Rates, Housing Benefits and reforms to the welfare system.  There were several areas of work which were still ongoing such as the review of Administration Services, the Asset Management and Facilities Management Review and the work on Shared Services.  From 2013 there would be changes to Council Tax benefits which would result in a 10% reduction in income for the Council.  Officers were looking at a detailed scheme to deal with these reductions.

Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Performance and Resources, attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  He advised that in the past the Chief Executive’s Office had been at the forefront of making savings.  Training had been centralised, vacancies held and the work carried by Business Change and Performance Management was coming to fruition.  There was scope to look deeper into services to scale back further and make savings.
Members commented on the following issues:

Review of Finance Service Staffing
· Which levels of service will be reduced?  Which tasks currently performed will no longer be completed?  In response, Officers advised that the Finance Service had been centralised and processes changed and made leaner to make the necessary savings.  This was a gradual process with other savings to be made in 2012/13.  Levels of service would not be significantly reduced as a result of these savings.

· There had been a number of initiatives in the past.  Were the savings from these initiatives now coming forward?   In response, Officers advised that savings from past initiatives were being delivered.
Reduction in Costs and Additional Income from Business Change and Performance Management

· How can the proposal not affect service delivery issues if four posts are deleted?  In response, Officers advised that over two years ago the ICT Section from Children and Young People Services merged with the Corporate ICT Team, this had resulted in a reduction in the number of staff required.  The Administration Review would deliver savings of £1m per annum as a result of centralising and merging teams.  Overall there will have been a reduction of 40 posts.  The proposed savings of a further four posts were planned for the 2014/15 financial year and it would be too early to make further savings at this moment.  However, services would be reviewed again in the future to establish further possible savings.  Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell advised that Business Change had been a trail blazer across the Council however, there was still plenty of work to be done.

Centralisation of Workforce Development and Income Generation

· Is any of the increased income dependant on introducing internal charges? In response, Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell advised that Officers were investigating the possibility of developing income streams for services such as Legal and Human Resources advice which would be offered out to charities and other organisations.  Academies may also require services from the Council which could be purchased.

Reduction in Members’ IT Budget

· How would the £10,000 (34%) be reduced without affecting the service provided?    In response, Officers advised that the reduction in budget impacts on the purchase of hardware and software and not the support offered to  Members.  Many Councillors now use their own equipment and it was possible to link into the Council’s system rather than supplying additional equipment.  The cost of hardware and software had also reduced in recent years.
IT WAS AGREED that 

(a) Councillor T Swift and Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell be thanked for attending the meeting and addressing the Panel; 

(b) the Scrutiny Support Team be requested to prepare a composite report for Cabinet outlining the comments of this Panel on the detailed proposals contained in the draft budget as discussed at this meeting; and 

(c) the Cabinet Budget proposals for 2012/13 and 2014/15 be noted.

54 WORK PLAN
The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Plan for consideration.

IT WAS AGREED that the Work Plan be approved subject to the following amendments:

(i) an item on staff absence through sickness be submitted to a meeting of this Panel on 15th March 2012; and 

(ii) an item on the Welfare Reforms and the plans for how this work would be carried out in the Council and any financial implications be submitted to a meeting of this Panel on 5th April 2012.
Note: The following reports are available for inspection by Members of the Council:

Minutes of Meeting held on 12th January 2012 

Chief Executive’s Office Third Revenue Monitoring Report 2011/12

Revenue Budgets 2012/13 to 2013/14 – Cabinet Proposals for consultation to 2014/15

Work Plan
